SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 25th October 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

PRESENT

Cllrs G G N White (Town Mayor), N Aldis, M Bartlett, P Blaine, D Broughton, D Gale, C Osborne, M Pettitt, M Scott, D Sharman, P Sharman, R Smith, and Mrs S Sutton. 
Together with Central Bedfordshire Councillor T Turner, H Smart and S Burton from NHS Bedfordshire, PC Busby and Sgt Glenister from Bedfordshire Police and thirteen members of the public.
1.  Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs P Jones, J Wellbourn and M Pettitt (late attendance) and from Central Bedfordshire Councillor C Maudlin. 
2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members (65/10)

(a) Prejudicial Interests
Cllr Mrs Sutton – Item 10.7, Pinnacle Trust as an employee of one of the partners (RSPB)
(b) Personal Interests 
Cllrs Bartlett and Smith – Item 3, St Neots Road Surgery as patients of the practice.

Cllr Aldis - Item 10.7, Pinnacle Trust as a Governor of Sandy Upper School, Sandye Place School and Maple Tree Lower School.
Cllr Blaine - Item 10.7, Pinnacle Trust as a Governor of Sandy Upper School, Laburnum Lower School, Robert Peel Lower School and Maple Tree Lower School.

Cllr Osborne - Item 10.7, Pinnacle Trust as his wife is a governor of St Swithun’s Lower School and daughter works for the RSPB.

Cllrs Gale, Osborne, Pettitt, Sharman and White – Item 10.5, Request from the Royal British Legion, as Members of the organisation.

Cllrs Gale and Pettitt – Item 10.5, Request from Sandy Festival Committee as Life Member and Vice President respectively of Sandy Cricket Club.

3. Helen Smart, Deputy Director of Primary Care and Delivery and Sandy Burton, Head of Premises Development at NHS Bedfordshire to talk about St Neots Road Surgery.




(66/10)
Ms Smart and Mr Burton told Members that Chilvers McRae, who had been running the surgery were terminating their agreement on 31st October with the mutual consent of NHS Bedfordshire.  For the next six months Sandy Health Centre would be appointed as caretakers while more permanent arrangements were sought. 

Improvement works were being carried out at Sandy Health Centre but the intention was to seek alternative premises for the St Neots Road surgery.

Members asked a number of questions which included:

Cllr Aldis asked that a dropped kerb be provided between the Health Centre and the path to the pharmacy.  NB Subsequently Mr Burton confirmed that this was in the planned works.
Cllr Blaine asked for an assurance that there was a serious intent to maintain three practices.  Ms Smart said that there was no intention of reducing the service level in Sandy.
4. Oral Questions from Electors






(67/10)
A petition requesting parking restrictions for Faynes Court was presented to Council.  The Mayor said that the Town Council had already written to Central Bedfordshire Council about the matter but that it would be passed to Planning, Parks and Open Spaces committee to consider what further action could be taken.
An elector asked if anything could be done about the appearance of the entrance to the town by Stratford Road which was overgrown and unsightly.  This matter is to be passed to the Sandy Enhancement Group for consideration.

5. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy
(68/10)

PC Steve Busby introduced himself to Members along with Sgt Russell Glenister.  He then gave a report on the crimes in Sandy since the beginning of October.
He also said that he is dealing with the parking problems near junctions on Sunderland Road.

Nuisance motor-cycles are a problem and he undertook to deal with them as a priority.

PC Busby also said that he saw the Committee Room in the Council Offices as a base and has produced a number of dates for police surgeries.  He has also set up a record of usage of the office.

Members asked that he look at the issues of drug use and oversize lorries ignoring restrictions on Sunderland Road.

6.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council



(69/10)
(See attached sheet).
7.  Mayoral communications  






(70/10) 
18.9.10 Attended the "World's Biggest Coffee Morning" at Sandy

Baptist Church in aid of Macmillan Cancer Support.



Attended the Mayor of Flitwick and Mayor of Ampthill’s 

Charity cheese & Wine Evening at Ampthill.

19.9.10
Attended St Swithun’s Church Clock Dedication Ceremony

at the morning service with the Deputy Mayor and other

Councillors.

20.9.10
Attended the High Sheriff of Bedfordshire’s Judges’ Service

at St Paul’s Church, Bedford.

8.9.10     Contributed a commissioned article to the Biggleswade

Chronicle "In the Town Council" series.

23.9.10
Hosted a Charity Dinner at The Maharajah Indian

Restaurant, Sandy.

24.9.10
Attended the Chairman of Central Bedfordshire Council’s

Reception at Chicksands, Shefford.

25.9.10
Attended the launch of the Biggleswade Chronicle Parcels for Afghanistan Appeal.

Attended the Mayor of Peterborough’s Variety Performance

at the Voyager Theatre in Peterborough.

26.9.10
Attended the Mayor of Huntingdon’s Civic Service at St Mary’s Church, Huntingdon.

1&2.10.10
Hosted the Tesco plc Exhibition at the Council Offices.

5.10.10
Attended the Mayor of Peterborough’s Opening of Bridge 

Fair and Sausage Supper event at Peterborough.

6.10.10
Attended the launch of St Swithun’s School Savings Club.

Attended the Mayor of Houghton Regis’ Charity Chinese Meal at Dragon City, Dunstable.

8.10.10
Attended the launch of The History of Beeston at Cos Lodge Beeston with Alistair Burt MP, the Deputy Mayor and other Councillors.

10.10.10
Attended a lecture and lunch in aid of the ABF (The Soldier’s Charity) at DISC, Chicksands.

14.10.10
Presented the Best Kept Road Competition sign and certificate to Residents at Stonecroft, Sandy accompanied by Cllr Nigel Aldis, Vice Chair of Sandy Enhancement Group.

16.10.10
Attended the British Red Cross Annual Assembly and Forum at The Rufus Centre, Flitwick and presented a cheque from the Mayor's Charities.

17.10.10
Attended the Mayor of Godmanchester’s Civic Service at

St Mary the Virgin Church, Godmanchester.

19.10.10
Attended 10th AGM of Hospice at Home Volunteers at

Moggerhanger.

Deputy Mayor


21.9.10
Attended the Beds & Luton Fire & Rescue Service 

Awards Presentation Evening at the Addison Centre,

Kempston.


9.10.10
Attended the Mayor of Dunstable’s Race Evening at

St Mary’s Social Hall, Dunstable.
20.10.10
Attended the final event of the Girl Guides Centenary Year.
The Mayor also reported that he had given a cheque to the Red Cross for their work in Bedfordshire.  He said that the meeting of Members with Alistair Burt MP had been successful.

There was to be a reception, hosted by the Mayor, at the Town Council Offices on 12th November to welcome visitors from Poland.

8.  Minutes and Reports           






(71/10)

(a) Meeting of Town Council held on Monday 13th September 2010.
Amendments: Cllr Sutton was added to the list of attendees and pages 7 and 8 were removed, being duplicate planning application decisions.
Resolved: That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated, with the above amendments, be received, approved and signed as a correct record.

(b) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 20th September 2010.
Amendments: That under minute no P34/10 “local resident” should be changed to “near neighbour.”
Resolved:  That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated, with the above amendments, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.
There were no recommendations.
 (c) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 
     11th October 2010.
Amendments: Item 3, St Neots Road Traffic Calming Measure (F47/10), change “south” of Engayne Avenue to “north” of Engayne Avenue.

Item 11.3 Minutes of the Open Spaces sub-committee, (F55/10) change “stake” park to “skate” park.  Add that the springer, roundabout and swing unit situated at Goldfinch Drive could be offered to Aragon Housing Association.

Item 12, Fallowfield Open Space (F56/10) change “she” to the “Town Council.”

Item 13, Goldfinch Drive (F57/10) add “plus the cost for installation and collection” to the decision.

Item 14, Saltbins consultation from Central Bedfordshire Council (F58/10) insert the words “proposed to be” between the words “time” and “taken”.
Resolved: That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated, with the above amendments, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.
There were no recommendations.
(d) Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 18th October 2010. 

Amendment: Item 8, Confidential Staff Matters (S16/10). Change 2010 to 2011.

Resolved: (i) That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated, with the above amendment, including exempt item S16/10, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.
(ii) That exempt minute, no (S16/10) remain an exempt item.

Recommendations: See confidential item (S16/10).

*Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section (1) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain “Information relating to a particular employee, former employee or applicant to become an employee, or a particular office holder, former office holder or applicant to become an office holder under the authority”, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  

(e) Meeting of the Emergency Plan, incorporating Flood Plan Working Group held on Thursday 14th October 2010.
Resolved: (i) That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received.
(ii) That the Town Council purchase one salt bin, the cost to be taken from the contingency amount, to be situated in the town centre car park.

9. Reports from Representatives





(72/10)

(a) To receive a verbal report from any Central Bedfordshire Councillors present on any matter relevant to Sandy.

Cllr Blaine reported on a meeting he and Cllr Aldis had attended to discuss the Local Transport Plan with regard to issues affecting Sandy. A consultation document would be sent in due course.
(b)To receive any verbal reports from Council representatives on outside bodies.
Cllr Sharman reported that he had attended a meeting of the new ATC Civilian Committee.
Cllr Blaine reported that he had attended a meeting of the Village Hall Management Committee.

10.  Clerk’s Report







(73/10)
The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

10.1.  Accounts 01.04.10 to 30.09.10 

Resolved: That the lists of receipts and payments for August and September 2010, which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.

10.2. Quarterly Accounts – Quarter Ended 30.9.10
Resolved: That the Quarterly Accounts (Income and Expenditure) list for the quarter ended 30th September 2010, which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.

10.3. Saxon Artefacts

Resolved: That the Town Council accepts the offer of a donation of Saxon artefacts from Kier Ltd.
10.4. Request from Sandy Festival Committee

Resolved: (i) That Sandy Town Council should give permission to the Festival Committee for the use of the Sunderland Road Playing Field on 18th June 2011 and that Sandy Cricket Club be requested to arrange that no matches are played on the ground on that date.
(ii) That the ground should be provided free of charge but that if the Jenkins Pavilion is required there shall be a charge to cover the costs to the Council of opening and closing and cleaning the building.

10.5 Request from the Royal British Legion

Resolved: That Sandy Town Council should give a grant to the Royal British Legion, of £250, under the Power of Wellbeing and that the money should be found from the contingency amount.

10.6 Request from Sandy Library
Resolved: That Sandy Town Council should give a grant to Sandy Library, of £150, under the Power of Wellbeing and that the money should be found from the contingency amount.

10.6 Request from Magpas

Resolved: That Sandy Town Council should not give a grant to Magpas.

10.7 The Pinnacle Trust
Cllr Mrs Sutton left the Chamber on consideration of this item.

Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to write to express the Town Council’s astonishment that it should not have been included as a partner in the Trust and that it would wish to be consulted when the plans are clarified.
10.8 CCTV in Sandy

Resolved: That Sandy Town Council will not make a contribution towards the monitoring of the CCTV cameras owned by Central Bedfordshire Council that are situated in Sandy.

10.9. Land in Beeston
Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to contact the Beeston Gardens Group, the Allotment Association, and the Allotments Working Group to try to progress a transfer of the land to community ownership.

10.10. Advertising budget

Resolved: That a sum of £2,500 be allocated for advertising costs associated with the Clerk’s position and that the sum should be found from the Interest on Capital Account.

10.11. Action for Market Towns Convention
Resolved: (i) That the Clerk be requested to contact the Chamber of Trade and offer to attend one of their meetings to talk about “All the Little Shops”.
(ii) That the Clerk investigate the possibility of Members visiting the Hydroelectric project at Settle in order to ascertain if something similar could be used in Sandy at the Mill.

10.12 Christmas Opening

Resolved: That the Town Council Offices should open as normal on 30th and 31st December.

11. Letter from Sandy Town Bowling Club

(74/10)
Mr J Gurney addressed the Council as a representative of the Bowls Club.
After some discussion it was:

Resolved: (i) That a group consisting of Cllrs Aldis, Bartlett and Gale meet with representatives of the Bowls Club to discuss the issues raised by the Club.  In particular, whether the lease may be varied so that the Club is released from its obligations to paint the fence each year and to dispose of grass cuttings.
(ii) That all green waste is removed from the Green by the Town Council workmen until the issue has been resolved.
12. St Neots Road Traffic Calming Measures

(75/10)
Mrs Stainton addressed the Council, outlining possible amendments to the scheme. 

Resolved: (i) That the Clerk be requested to write to Central Bedfordshire Council suggesting the following amendments to the scheme and requesting a meeting between Council Members and Central Bedfordshire Officers:
From the north end of St Neots Road:

· A vehicle activated sign at the junction with the A1 
· Feature 1 to be a raised table 
· Features 2 and 3 to be removed 
· Zebra crossing on the south side of Engayne Avenue, not the north side with reduced number of zig-zags 
· Feature 5 to be a raised table 
· Features six and seven to be removed 
· Feature 8 to be a raised table 
· Feature 9 to be placed where the existing zebra crossing is at West Road – a raised table (perhaps encompassing the whole junction) with the zebra crossing on it 
· Feature 10 – no change 
· Feature 11 – to be removed 
13. Oral questions from electors


(76/10)
There were none.

14. Press Release






(77/10)
Resolved: That a press release be issued regarding the Town Council’s support of local residents in the matter of the St Neots Road Traffic Calming measures.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	11/10/10

75/10
	CB/10/03351/ FULL

Bobby Vale

24 London Road

Sandy

SG19 1EX
	Full application for Timber climbing frame in rear garden (retrospective)at 24 London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 22,28, 28a London Road, 11,13 Church Path, Sandy notified.
	Resolved: No objections
	Town Council

25/10/10

27/10/10
	

	18/10/10

76/10
	CB/10/03722/ FULL

Mr L Houghton

Cost Deal Ltd

83 Tilehouse St

Hitchin 

Herts

SG5 2DY


	Full application for amendment to position of garage approved on planning permission CB/09/05864/FULL for change of use from public house to residential dwelling and two storey rear extension following demolition of existing flat roof extension (part retrospective at 14 London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 3,10,12,16 London Rd, 1,3,3a,5 Church Path, Sandy notified.
	Resolved: No objections
	Town Council 

25/10/10

27/10/10


	

	18/10/10

77/10


	CB/10/03713/ FULL

Mr R Hartley

The Old Stables

Hazells Hall

Everton Road

Sandy

SG19 2DD


	Full application for replacement entrance steps at The Old Stables, Hazells Hall, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours Garden Cottage and Clock Tower Cottage, Hazells Hall, Sandy notified.
	Resolved: No objections
	Town Council

25/10/10

27/10/10
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	18/10/10

78/10


	CB/10/03714/LB

Mr R Hartley

The Old Stables

Hazells Hall

Everton Road

Sandy

SG19 2DD


	Listed Building Consent for replacement entrance steps at The Old Stables, Hazells Hall, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours Garden Cottage and Clock Tower Cottage, Hazells Hall, Sandy notified.
	Resolved: No objections
	Town Council 

25/10/10

27/10/10
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